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MINUTE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
Held 11/9/17 at 16.00pm at the Sutton Bonington campus of the University of Nottingham 
The accounts for 2016 and the draft minute of the 2016 AGM were available prior to the meeting, via the BSN website 

http://www.neuroendo.org.uk/News/Newsletters/BSNAGMMinutes.aspx
http://www.neuroendo.org.uk/Members/AnnualMeeting/Societyaccounts.aspx

1. Apologies for absence.
Mike Ludwig, Megan Holms, Waljit Dhillo, Anne-Marie O’Connell

2. Present:

Over 30 members of the BSN. 

3. Minute of the 2016 AGM (Glasgow) 
Approved without modification.
4. Matters arising 
There were no matters arising.

5. Chair’s report
· Giles Yeo (GY) thanked the committee and BSN for their support during his first year as president of the BSN. 

· This year has seen the completion of the transition of the BSN to a charitable incorporated organisation (CIO). This had been an important process, to meet legal requirements and protect the Trustees of the BSN from financial liability. The process has been led by Sue Thorn (ST) and GY thanked ST for her help with the transition. 

· There will be no Annual BSN meeting next year as in 2018 the ICN will be held in Toronto (July 15th -  18th).  Registration will open November 2017. 

6. Treasurers report

In Mike Ludwig absence ST presented the BSN accounts for 2016. 

· The annual report contains a summary of the finances of the BSN and as this is the first year as a CIO they have been presented with the figures from 2015 for comparison.  

· Income ran at ~£213K which was up 8%.  Expenditure was ~£229K which was up by 15%.  While this means that there was a deficit, as there is in excess of £400k in reserves this was not a concern, on this occasion. 

· The BSN Oversight/Advisory board had seen the accounts/Annual report, had raised a number of questions that had been answered and had approved the accounts which were then updated on the website. 
· Income, Journal of Neuroendocrinology (JNE) revenue was ~£199K which was 7% up on the previous year of ~£186K.  Membership revenue ~£14K was also up 28%
· Expenditure, was up 22%, principally due to increased grants expenditure/conference support.
Governance/allocated support costs were down relative to 2015 but that reflects the work done and costs associated with the conversion to a CIO.  It is anticipated that these costs should be further decreased in 2017 due to one off bank costs in 2016.
7. Membership secretary report

Maria Canal (MC) reported that 

· Membership numbers were excellent and were on an upward trajectory. 
· There are currently 344 members, which is the highest since MC has been membership secretary. This reflects an increase in all major membership categories. 
· The majority of members are from the UK n=220.  However membership is becoming more international. The country with the second largest membership is new Zealand, n=22, and third is France n=13

· Within the UK the city with the largest membership is now tied between London and Edinburgh with 29.
Changes 

· This year the postdoctoral membership fee was reduced from £75 to £30.

· In 2018, the grace period in which to pay membership, will be increased to 1 year. During this period ‘members’ will have access to the journal but will NOT able to access grants schemes. 
8. Meeting secretary’s report

Preeti Jethwa (PJ) reported that the locations for the annual meetings for the next 4 years were: 

2018 no standalone annual meeting, ICN Toronto
2019 Joint meeting with the BNA in Dublin 

2020 Joint meeting with the SNE in Bordeaux
2021 Exeter

Dave Grattan asked what time of year the 2019 meeting would be. PJ confirmed that it would be held in April.
Kevin O’Byrne (KoB) urged the society to remember to keep in mind the Turkish Neuroendocrine Society which was still very keen to hold a joint meeting with the BSN, in Turkey. 
9. Grant panel co-ordinator report 

Michelle Bellingham (MBe) reported that there had been increased numbers of applications for almost all of the society’s grants schemes but even with increased demand the success rate was still exceptionally high. The total amount spent through grants schemes was ~£115K (and there are 6 international conference travel grants pending).

MB reported 

· That there had only been one application for a Research visit grant in the August round, and the next deadline for this scheme was in November.
· The BSN had received 3 requests for symposium support all of which were funded.  

· Summer laboratory experience grants (SLEG) – there had been 15 applications of which 13 were funded.  Two were rejected as they were not from eligible members.  MBe noted that it was great to see students funded through this scheme presenting data at the Nottingham meeting.  In addition MBe reported that the number of SLEG awards will be capped at a maximum of 15.
Changes

· Project support grant application dates will drop from 4 to two deadlines/year. 
· The Royal Society for Biology now handle all of the financial transactions, and that appears to be working smoothly.

· The Student travel grant has been renamed the Early Stage Researcher travel grant.
MBe thanked the grants subcommittee for their work and the speed with which they were able to turn around reviews. 
Fran Ebling – Thanked the BSN for the fantastic achievements with regard to the distribution of grants and asked whether these numbers are likely to be affected next year, if there will be the usual substantial contribution to the running costs of the ICN.  GY noted that the allocation of funds towards ICN 2018 will not affect the other BSN grants schemes.
GY thanked MBe for her work since taking over this role last year. 
10. Communications secretary’s report

Amy Warner (AW) reported that the relaunch of the website is due to go live in October 2018. AW projected a mockup of the new website.  At present she has no editing access, so what was seen has the content of the old website but in the new format.  AW has been working with RSB and two developers and the new website will have improved functionality and will be easier to use and to edit/update.  The new website will work alongside the ‘my society’ members area which will also have more content.  The front page will contain some external content/feeds/podcasts from JNE.  JNE will be prominently displayed on the new website as will Neuroendocrine briefing which are being updated/relaunched and careers opportunities 

AW thanked Gareth Leng (GL) who had provided a wonderful written history of the BSN and asked for any pictures or old memorabilia be sent to her for inclusion on the new website. 

AW also asked members to send her appropriate high resolution images that could be used on the website.  


ACTION – ALL BSN members, please send any appropriate historical materials re the BSN to AW for inclusion on the website.


ACTION – ALL BSN members, please send appropriate high resolution images to AW for use with the design of the website.

Gillian Brown – Asked if the BSN logo could be updated. AW noted that there were significant costs associated with setting up the new website and this had not been included in the costings. It was agreed that the Board of Trustees would investigate if it could be modernised. 
GY Thanked AW for the huge effort made to get the new website going. 
11. Journal of Neuroendocrinology Editors report

Julian Mercer (JM) reported that 

· JNE was very healthy.  It had a good year with the impact factor up to 3.5 and on track to be at a similar level for 2017.
· The editorial team are developing a strategy for growing the IF.
· JNE had sponsored a number of meetings over the course of the year and that these have generated some review papers. 

· JNE is already in discussion re the publication of reviews from ICN 2018

· The new Pan American Neuroendocrine Society, which was launched this year, has been backed by the BSN and there will be a special issue of JNE to mark the PANS launch, at the start of 2018. 

· JM thanked the editors and referees (noting that turnaround time was ~35days). 

· During the year the editorial panels have been refreshed.
· JM strongly encouraged BSN members to submit their work to JNE, as it was through this route that we can maintain a high profile journal that is able to support the many funding schemes run by the BSN. 

Bob Miller - noted re BSN support of PANS that it was admirable to support international colleagues but asked if there was a BSN policy as to who could be supported. ST replied that it was not necessary to have a policy as the money awarded to PANS was an investment as PANS have adopted JNE as their official Journal. 

John Russell asked what PANS were using the money for. GY noted that the BSN had been provided with a business plan which had been considered by the Board of Trustees prior to approval of the award of funds to PANS.  As it is an agreed annual payment for 3 years, it was suggested that the BSN should be provided with an annual written report. Denise Belsham (PANS board member) noted that first years money had principally been used to develop the website and to cover legal costs, and that there was already a business plan for the money for year 2.  

GY thanked JM and reported to the meeting that the Board of Trustees had asked JM (and the Aberdeen team) if he would serve another term as EIC and that he had agreed. 
12. Journal of Neuroendocrinology secretary’s report
Helen Christian (HC) also noted thanks to JM and her delight that he had agreed to stay on as EIC of JNE.

HC informed the AGM that the current publishing contract for JNE, which is held by Wiley, is due to expire at the end of 2018. To this end the Board of Trustees has established a subcommittee which met in June 2017 and at that time also met with representatives from Wiley to inform the BSN’s decision as to whether to re-award the contract to Wiley or to go to tender. 

It was noted that the meeting with Wiley had been very positive and Wiley had come up with some good thoughts and plans for the future of JNE. 

The subsequent report had been considered and the recommendation of the Board of Trustees that was put to the AGM was that we should go to open tender. Noting that both the academic and financial success of the journal would be looked at in the tendering process.  
Joe Herbert noted that since the publishing contract had last been tendered the journal had improved and so should be an attractive proposition for a publisher.  Therefore, the Board of Trustees should cast a wide net and carefully review options before awarding a new contract.  

13. To receive and approve the 2016 Trustees report and Accounts
No comments so approved. 

14. Election/relection of members of the Board of Trustees and the Oversight board  (see appendix)
· It was noted that Giles Yeo and John Russell were both at the end of 4 year terms, both were re-elected onto their respective boards uncontested.
· It was noted that Megan Holmes had indicated that she wished to step down from the Board of Trustees, GY thanked Megan for her service to the BSN, including her time as treasurer. 
· Georgina Hazel reported that Dr Jo Lewis had been elected as the new deputy ESR representative on the Board of Trustees.
GY thanked Gorgina for her work on the Board of Trustees over the last 2 years.
15. AOCB

16. Next meeting 

ICN Toronto 
Appendix
	Proposed board members and positions 2017-18
	CIO

trustee
	Current term ends
	For re-election 2018

	Giles Yeo
	President (2016-20)
	Yes
	2021
	

	Helen Christian 
	Journal Secretary 
	Yes
	2020
	

	Neil Evans 
	General Secretary
	Yes
	2020
	

	Maria Canal 
	Membership secretary 
	Yes
	2019
	

	Dave Grattan 
	Overseas rep 
	
	2018
	*

	Waljit Dhillo
	clinical liaison
	Yes
	2018
	*

	Mike Ludwig
	Treasurer
	Yes
	2020
	

	Preeti Jethwa
	Meetings Secretary 
	Yes
	2020
	

	Michelle Bellingham
	Grants subcommittee chair
	Yes
	2019
	

	Amy Warner 
	Communications Secretary
	Yes
	2020
	

	Gisela Helfer
	Ordinary member
	Yes
	2020
	

	Matei Bolborea
	ESR representative
	
	2018
	

	Jon Johnson 
	Ordinary member
	Yes
	2018
	*

	Kevin O’Byrne
	Ordinary member
	Yes
	2020
	

	Kate Ellacott
	Ordinary member
	Yes
	2020
	

	Anne-Marie O’Carroll
	Ordinary member
	Yes
	2020
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Non voting board members 
	
	
	

	Julian Mercer
	Journal Editor in chief
	
	2020
	

	Jo Lewis
	ESR deputy 
	
	2019
	

	
	
	
	

	Oversight board
	
	
	

	Joe Herbert
	chair 
	
	2019
	

	Stafford Lightman
	
	
	2018
	*

	John Russell
	
	
	2021
	

	Jane Robinson
	
	
	2018
	*

	John Morris
	
	
	2020
	


